


[bookmark: _Hlk57210133]Please note: These minutes have been prepared with a timestamp linking the agenda items to the video discussion. 
	



[image: A logo of a mountain with sun and waves

Description automatically generated]
	PROVO MUNICIPAL COUNCIL
Joint Meeting with Provo Library Board Minutes
5:30 PM; July 23, 2024
Provo Peak Room
Hybrid meeting: 445 W. Center Street, Provo, UT 84601 or https://www.youtube.com/provocitycouncil 


Agenda 

Roll Call 
Council Chair Katrice MacKay, conducting
Council Vice-Chair Rachel Whipple
	Councilor Becky Bogdin
	Councilor Craig Christensen
	Councilor Gary Garrett
	Councilor George Handley
	Councilor Travis Hoban 
	Mayor Michelle Kaufusi


Business

Item 1: A Presentation Regarding the Provo City Library Governance Structure 00:07:29
Brian Jones, City Attorney, provided a presentation on the governance structure of the Provo City Library. He explained that the state code addressing city libraries is concise, containing only 288 words. Several key points from the state code were outlined during the presentation:
1. The City Council determines whether a library should exist and continues to oversee its existence.
2. The Council is responsible for appointing a library board consisting of 5-9 members, with the option for one member to be from the government sector.
3. Library board members serve three-year terms and are limited to two consecutive terms.
4. The library board, with Council approval, oversees the expenditure of library funds, operation and maintenance of the library, and the purchase or lease of land and buildings.
5. Tax revenue designated for the library is deposited in the city treasury and can only be allocated for library purposes.
Mr. Jones elaborated on Provo’s unique funding mechanism for its library, which operates through a separate property tax. While this method ensures dedicated funding, it reduces flexibility compared to general fund financing. This structure has been in place since a 1918 Utah Supreme Court ruling.
Additionally, discrepancies between the state and city codes were noted. While the city code states that the mayor appoints board members with Council consent, this could be interpreted either as the Council delegating its appointment authority to the mayor or as conflicting with the state code. Mr. Jones emphasized the necessity for the library board to act as an advisory body to both the Council on policy and budget matters and to the Mayor on administrative matters. Cooperation between these entities was stressed as essential to effective governance.
Council members posed questions regarding membership fees and funding sources. Mr. Jones clarified that core library services must be provided free of charge to Provo residents, but fees could be implemented for additional services.
Item 2: A Presentation Regarding the Provo City Library Building Management Plan 00:24:20
Carla Gordon, Library Director, presented a five-year building management plan for the Provo City Library. She outlined several upcoming and ongoing projects essential to maintaining the library's facilities:
1. Upcoming Projects:
· Gutter work estimated at $14,000.
· Joint replacement projected at $86,000.
· Sidewalk sealing with an estimated cost of $20,000.
2. Endowment Earnings:
· Increased interest on the library’s endowment, from $10,000 previously to $100,000, is providing additional financial support to mitigate some budget reductions.
3. Major Future Expenses:
· Brick repair and sealing.
· Maintenance and upgrades to the parking structure.
· Replacement of air handler units.
4. Grants and Restoration Efforts:
· Plans to apply for preservation grants to support exterior restoration projects.
5. Immediate Needs:
· Repairing the building's front steps, with an estimated cost of $150,000.
Ms. Gordon highlighted that the library is the second-largest library building in Utah, a factor that influences both its maintenance requirements and staffing needs.
Council Inquiries and Responses:
Council members inquired about the library’s contingency plans for unforeseen repairs and the condition of major systems such as elevators. Ms. Gordon explained that the library aims to maintain a $1.5 million fund balance to address emergency repairs. She also noted that the replacement of the elevators is anticipated within approximately ten years.

Item 3: A Presentation Regarding Library Funding 00:24:20
Carla Gordon, Library Director, provided an in-depth presentation on library funding and operations. She included national and state comparisons of library statistics, illustrating that Provo performs well overall but has lower staffing expenditures due to the reliance on part-time employees. Despite a comparatively lower budget, Provo’s library circulation and visitor numbers are significantly higher than its peers.
Ms. Gordon outlined the library’s current financial challenges:
1. Budget Shortfall:
· The library is facing an $800,000 shortfall, with $300,000 already mitigated through various budget cuts.
· The remaining $500,000 deficit would require substantial service reductions unless additional funding is secured. Potential measures include the closure of specific library areas and reduced operating hours.
2. Community Impact:
· The library contributes significantly to the community, providing educational programs, meeting spaces for nonprofits, and hosting cultural performances.
· Ms. Gordon highlighted that the library generates an estimated $17 million in value to the community through book lending alone.
Council Discussion:
Councilor George Handley observed that the shortfall appeared to result from years of flat budgets coupled with rising expenses, a situation that was initially masked by the use of savings. Ms. Gordon confirmed this assessment.
The Council and library board discussed potential solutions to address the funding gap. Topics included:
· The feasibility of implementing regular small budget increases versus larger, less frequent adjustments.
· The importance of balancing the maintenance of the physical building with the continuation of essential library services.
Ms. Gordon concluded by emphasizing the critical role of the library in serving the community and the need for sustainable funding to ensure its ongoing operations.
Provo City Council Meeting Minutes
Item 4: A Presentation Regarding State Library Standards 01:48:17
Marilee Cannon and Tara Rothman, representatives from the Utah State Library, presented information on library standards and benchmarks. They began by outlining the core library services defined by Utah state code, which include maintaining an organized collection, employing paid staff, providing regular operating hours, ensuring adequate facilities, and securing public funding.
Ms. Cannon provided an overview of typical library budget allocations, noting that 60-80% is generally spent on personnel, 10-20% on materials, and the remainder on other expenses. Provo’s budget allocations align well with these benchmarks.
The presentation included comparative data illustrating how Provo performs relative to other Utah libraries on key metrics such as staff expenditures, collection spending, and facility size.
Ms. Cannon also discussed the state library standards, which currently apply only to libraries serving populations under 50,000 residents. She noted efforts to expand these standards to include larger libraries and ran a scenario applying these benchmarks to Provo. The analysis showed that Provo meets or exceeds most metrics.
The concept of a "Quality Library" designation was introduced, and the presenters indicated that Provo would likely qualify for this recognition based on its current operations.
Council Discussion:
Council members inquired about the timeline for implementing state library standards for larger libraries. Ms. Cannon estimated that the process could be completed within the next 1-2 years. The discussion also explored how these standards might influence Provo’s eligibility for grants and future funding decisions.
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